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Cier oF MEMORANDUM
CRUZ POLICE DEPARTMENT
el “Your Police, Our Community

]

DATE: 02-09-06
TO: City Manager
FROM: Chief of Police 42"

SUBJECT: Review of Investigation

[ have reviewed the investigation on the actions of the police department related to t
LastNightDIY event. A thorough review found that no violations of existing departi
or practices occurred. As we did nol have a policy that specifically addressed this ty
situation, | have implemented a policy that dircets members of the department to cor
organizations when we become aware of a planned event. This policy (#610 Underc
Operations) focuses on direct and open communication, whenever possible, with cor
organizations in an effort to respect the rights to freely associate while upholding the
given Lo the police department bv local and state statutes. T have attached a conv for



Section

610

SANTA CRUZ POLICE DEPARTMENT

UNDERCOVER OPERATIONS

610.1 Purpose and Scope

The Santa Cruz Police Department supports the right of citizens to freely
associate without government interference and respects the protections afforded
Americans by the First and Fourth Amendments to the Constitution of the United
States. The following policy has been established for undercover operations.

610.2

Members of the Santa Cruz Police Department shall not undertake undercover
operations within community organizations Unless there is reasonable cause to
believe that the group, or individuals within the group, are involved in the
planning of or intending to. engage in illegal and/or violent activity The Police
Department will seek to gather information about these types of activity by
members of these organizations through direct and open communication with
them or their members, and/or make use of other less intrusive tactics, whenever
possible, before engaging in undercover operations within such groups. Tactics
employed by police personnel will comply with existing law, will not constitute
entrapment, nor further criminal acts when dealing with community organizations.

610.3 Documentation

The Police Department shall keep no files or information on community
organizations or their members gathered by undercover operations unless they
are directly related to the planning of illegal and/or violent action, The
maintenance of any files, documentation, photographs, etc. shall comply with all
state and federal laws and disposed of pursuant to the Public Records Act and
the City of Santa Cruz Records Retention Schedule. This provision does

interfere  with police an public events where police

February 2006 Undercover Operations
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610.4 Approval-Reporting

Prior approval by a Deputy Chief is required before any operations are conducted
involving community organizations. On an annual basis, the Chief of Police shall
report to the Public Safety Committee of the City Council the number of
undercover operations conducted inside of community groups during the
previous year.

i A
U Jf/-{ﬂ g
HOWARD SKERRY &
Chief of Police




Cits s MEMORANDUM
POLICE DEPARTMENT
— “Your Police, Our Community”

DATE: February 6, 2006

TO: Chief of Police

Bt
155
Santa Cruz, CA 95060

(831) 420-5800

Lt. Rudy Escalante
155 Center Street
Santa Cruz, CA 95060
(831) 420-5800

Officer Carter Jonecs
155 Center Street
Santa Cruz, CA 95060
(831) 420-5800

Officer Wesley Hansen
155 Center Street
Santa Cruz, CA 95060
(831) 420-5800

Wes Modes

548 Redwood Road
Felton, CA 98018
(831) 335-3109 (home)
(831) 417-3104 (cell)

Jennifer Bushard

548 Redwood Road
Felton, CA 95018
(831) 335-3109 (home)
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John Hirst

742 N. Branciforte Avenue
Santa Cruz, CA 95062
(831) 421-9557 (home)
(831) 359-7247 (cell)

Grant Wilson
Unknown Address
(831) 426-2292 (home)

Summary of Incident:

On October 27, 2005, I became aware of a local group that was identifying themselves as Last
Night DIY. 1don’t recall specifically how I learned about this group, however it came to my
attention that this group posted a webpage at www.lasinightdiy.org advertising a parade that was
being planned for downtown Santa Cruz on December 31, 2005. I reviewed the website which
indicated that the Last Night DIY group was planning a do-it-yourself parade without the help of
professional organizers. The website indicated there were three upcoming planning meetings for
the Last Night DIY parade, the first one being scheduled for Saturday, October 29, 2005. The
meeting was scheduled to occur at 742 North Branciforte Avenue beginning at 18:00 hours.
There were two additional planning meetings posted on the Last Night DIY website. The two
additional planning meetings were scheduled for Saturday, November 19, 2005 and Saturday,
December 17, 2005. The website indicated all three meetings were scheduled to occur at 742
North Branciforte Avenue and begin at 18:00 hours,

The do-it-yourself parade information posted on the Last Night DIY website was a source of
concern for me because I was not aware that the police department had been contacted regarding
this event. The Santa Cruz Police Department is responsible for reviewing and issuing all special
event permits in the City of Santa Cruz, including parade permits. I reviewed the police
department special event files and there was not a file associated with the Last Night DIY
parade, nor had a special event permit been issued. If a special event permit had been issued, the
event would have been conditioned so that police officers would have been required to provide
traffic control and other public safety functions.

I reviewed the information posted on the Last Night DIY website and found several statements
that led me to believe the organizers of the Last Night DIY parade had no intention of contacting
the police department for assistance, or obtaining permits for their event through the City of
Santa Cruz Special Event process. Furthermore, based upon the statements provided on the Last
Night DIY website, I did not believe we would gain any cooperation from this group, even if we
reached out to them and contacted them directly. My opinion was based upon statements
included on the Last Night DIY website that had a tone of defiance toward the City process for
obtaining a special event permit. In order to prepare operational plans and provide adequate
public safety resources in response to the Last Night DIY parade, [ decided to have plainclothes
officers from the Santa Cruz Police Department attend the Last Night DIY parade planning
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meeting for the purpose of gathering information that would assist the police department in
planning for this event.

I had additional concerns about the Last Night DIY parade that were based upon past incidents of
violence that have occurred in Downtown Santa Cruz during large scale gatherings where there
was no City sanctioned event. Examples of gatherings in Downtown Santa Cruz that turned
violent and were both large scale and non-City sanctioned include New Years Eve in 1993 and
Halloween 2004. In 1993, there was no organized event in Downtown Santa Cruz on New Years
Eve. A riot occurred in Downtown Santa Cruz on New Years Eve in 1993 in which several
Santa Cruz Police Officers were injured as a result of being struck by bottles and rocks after an
unorganized, unruly gathering of people turned violent. In 2004, a large scale gathering in
Downtown Santa Cruz on Halloween resulted in two stabbings. In both stabbing cases, the
victims were transported to Dominican Hospital via ambulance and then flown to Bay Area
Trauma Centers via helicopter.

From a public safety perspective, the Last Night DIY event caused concern for me. [ did not
want there to be a repeat of past violence downtown as a result of a large scale gathering of
people in Downtown Santa Cruz who were planning some type of parade and were clearly
defying the City processes for having such an event. 1 believed that it was important for the
Police Department to gather as much information about the intentions of the Last Night DIY
group so that we could develop our own operational plans to properly respond to such an event.

My concerns for public safety at large scale gatherings where there is not a City sanctioned event
were reinforced two days after the first Last Night DIY planning meeting when there were seven
reported stabbings in Downtown Santa Cruz on Halloween, 2005. In five of the seven stabbing
cases, the victims were flown to Bay Area Trauma Centers via helicopter.

After learning of the Last Night DIY group and rnwe.w ng ehsite ._ scnt Licutenant Rudy "
Escalante an email advising him of this meeting and asking him abo: it his thoughts on having an J ‘“3 \
undercover officer attend the meeting, 1 sent this email to Lzeuteﬂnnt Escalanm on Thursday, Lz
October 27, 2005 at 9:54 a.m. with a carbon copy sent to Lieutenant Colleen McMahon.
Lieutenants Escalante and McMahon were responsible for developing the operational plan and
allocating police resources to downtown Santa Cruz on New Years Eve. The email that I sent to
Licutenants Escalante and McMahon read as follows:

“Rudy - The Last Night DIY website is advertising a planning meeting for New Years Eve this
Saturday, 10-29-05 from 1800 to 2000 hours at the big yellow house at 742 N. Branciforte
Avenue. What do you think about having a UC attend the meeting? They are also advertising
planning meetings at the same time and location on November 19th and December 17th.

www, lastnightdiy.org,”

Lieutenant Escalante received my email and responded back to me on October 27, 2005 and
13:35 hours. Lieutenant Escalante’s response was as follows:
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“ agree. Any thoughts as to a candidate, How about Kayla or Northrup. Rudy." Upon
receiving this email from Licutenant Escalante, I responded to him on October 27, 2005 at 13:50
hours. My email response to Lieutenant Escalante indicated was as follows:

“I'd rather it be a cop and not a CSO, Northrup would be fine.”

For clarification, “Kayla" is a community service officer and Northrup is a police officer,
referred to in my email as a cop. This was the exient of my communication regarding this issue
with Licutenant Escalante on QOctober 27, 2005,

On Saturday, October 29, 2005, at 00:32 hours, Lieutenant Escalante sent an email to me
regarding plans to send two plainclothes ufﬁuem to attend the Last Night DIY planning meeting
that was being held on Saturday October 29, 2005. The email from Lieutenant Escalante to me,
with a CC to Sergeant LeMass, read as follows:

“PO Hansen and PO Jones will be attending this meeting in an undercover capacity. I have
briefed them on their duties and responsibilities. This is an intelligence gathering mission only.
An operations order will be completed and briefing will occur at SCPD at 1730. Sergeant
LeMuoss will oversee the briefing. A downtown officer will be posted in the area in a marked
unit while the UC"s are attending the meeting. The officers will be carrying a radio to
communicate if necessary. Rudy.”

This email was sent to me on Saturday, October 29, 2005 at 00:32 hours. 1 did not receive this l‘ A ”ﬁ

email until returning on Monday, October 31, 2005, ree
Officers Carter Jones and Wesley Hansen were selected by Lieutenant Escalante to attend the
first of a series of three Last Night DIY planning meetings that had been advertised on the Last
Night DIY website. At the conclusion of the meeting that Officers Jones and Hansen attended
on October 29, 2005, Officer Jones prepared an OIC report for Liculenant Escalante. The OIC
report is a standard police department report that is generally prepared whenever officers work
any type of detail outside of their regular assignment. OIC stands for officer in charge. This
report is prepared by the officer who works a special detail and then presented to the officer’s
supervisor. The purpose of the report is to memorialize the event. In this case, the OIC report
was utilized to memorialize information that had been gathered at the Last Night DIY planning
mni:nng A copy of the OIC report dated October 29 2005 is alla:hnd to thls inves 0, The 3
ort .. Thar ' i o 1’:{"
hree persc _ V 0 | {8 W= ke
report 1dent: Mndes as the main urgmuzm' R s
The OIC report mdmated ﬂu:rc were a tutnj of 13 pmple in attmdance al the maetmg Accardmg A
lu&u-.DICrepurt. ill persons odes voiced the op at they di 313_,’;?
t 1o " on was that he did not mind j' :[ e e
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g. port also H“"‘*“
‘at 1DET UL MMANOT d1i ne [ ;'&I'?‘;: bi .I.. ]r‘:‘ﬂr‘i&:
who has Jurisdiction over this Capitola Mall. In checking with the Capitola Police Dépa:ﬂnent i”ﬁ'::‘ :
regarding this demonstration, I determined the actual demonstration occurred on Saturday, pee

November 5, 2005. The OIC report incorrectly identified the date of the demonstration as
November 3, 2005. The OIC report indicated that the Last Night event was going to be a
peaceful gathering. According to the report, the group specifically mentioned that they did not
wanl 1o start a riot and were not looking for any type of violent reaction.

The OIC report from the October 29th Last Night DIY planning meeting was presented to
Lieutenant Escalante, Lieutenant Escalante reviewed this OIC report and believed that it
contained valuable information that would assist he and Lieutenant McMahon in the operational

\
plans and personnel deployment of the Santa Cruz Police Department on New Years Eve. Since f_u.i!"“""fff
he first Last Night DIY planning meeting provided valuable i on to the Police N 2 B
Department e 1 : e for the plainclothes officers
 Night DIY planning meetings in an effort to gather additional o
information. g that the plainclothes officers attended did not provide any *F*‘_‘S‘ﬁ

indication as to how many people would be participating in the parade. This is a vital piece of :[ "’“,,I\. e
information for the Police Department to properly plan for the allocation of personnel resources. | ™ .
The first planning meeting provided information on some of the groups that would be attending e Y
the parade, however the question still remained as to the size of the group that would actually ] ohs )
participate in the parade. Officer Hansen was not able to attend the planning meeting on

Saturday, November 19, 2005. Lieutenant Escalante had concerns about sending one

plainclothes officer to the planning meeting by himself, therefore Lieutenant Escalanie opted not

to send anyone to the planning meeting on November 19, 2005,

The next planning meeting that had been advertised on the Last Night DIY website was
scheduled for Saturday, December 17, 2005 at 742 North Branciforte Avenue. The meeting was
scheduled to begin at 18:00 hours, Officers Jones and Hansen attended this meeling. At the
conclusion of the meeting on December 17, 2005, Officers Jones prepared an OIC report. The
OIC report again identified Wes Modes as the primary organizer responsible for the
implementation of the Last Night Do-it-yourself parade, The OIC report identified Jenmifer
Bushard, as being in attendance at the meeting. The OIC report indicated there were a total of
nine people in attendance at the meeting. The OIC report identified groups who would be
participating in the Last Night DIY parade as fire dancers, stilt walkers and porn clowns,

-{“{:" ,erk'r
4

rn @ o ;wab
o D}E]JJ'T

: - ¢ planning meeting included the parade route, the time that
participants should meet prior to the parade and the location where participants should gather for
the start of the parade. The parade route was identified as being northbound Pacific Avenue to
the Clock Tower. The group planned to meet at 17:00 hours in the parking lot to the rear of the
Saturn Cafe which is located at the intersection of Pacific Avenue and Laure! Street. The parade
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organizers planned to meet at an undetermined location to have a “drum circle” at the conclusion
of the parade. The final piece of information that was obtained by Officers Jones and Hansen at
the planning meeting on December 17, 2005, was the date and time for one final planning
meeting that was to occur two days prior to New Years Eve. This fourth and final planning
meeting was scheduled for Thursday, December 29, 2005, in the breezeway next to Gelato
Mania on Pacific Avenue, This meeting was scheduled to begin at 18:00 hours.

Lieutenant Escalante decided it was important for Officers Janes and Hansen to attend the fourth
and final Last Night DIY planning meeting that was scheduled to occur on Thursday, December
29, 2005. This was the last planning meeting that had been scheduled prior to the New Years
Eve event and Lieutenant Escalante believed it would be prudent to have our plainclothes
officers attend this meeting and obtain any recent information about the parade, including any
changes in the parade organizer’s plans. On December 29, 2005, Officers Jones and Hanser
went to the fourth Last Night DIY planning meeting in the breezeway adjacent to the Gelato
Mania on Pacific Avenue. When they arrived at this meeting, they observed Wes Modes inside
of Gelato Mania. Jones and Hansen sat down at a table located in the breezeway. Modes came
outside and met them in the breezeway. They conversed for 15 to 20 minutes while waiting for
others to show up for the planning meeting. No one else showed up for the meeting. Atone
point, an unidentified male subject walked past Jones, Hansen and Modes and appeared to take
their photographs. Jones, Hansen and Modes all appeared surprised and puzzled by the fact that
someone had taken their photographs. Soon after their photographs were taken, Modes said he
had to leave, They agreed to meet each other on New Years Eve behind the Satumn Cafe at
approximately 17:00 hours. This concluded their meeting. Officers Jones and Hansen returned
to the Santa Cruz Police Department where they contacted Lieutenant Escalante and briefed him
about the fourth and final planning meeting. Lieutenant Escalante told them not to write an OIC
report because no new information had been provided or discussed at this meeting.

On Friday, December 30, 2005, Lieutenant Escalante was contacted by a reporter from the Santa
Cruz Sentinel newspaper who was inquiring about the plainclothes officers who had attended the
Last Night DIY planning meetings. The reporter told Lieutenant Escalante that she had received
a press release from a group identifying themselves as Last Night DIY and the press release
indicated there had been plainclothes police officers attending their parade planning meetings.
During the conversation with the reporter, Lieutenant Escalante confirmed that plainclothes
police officers had attended the planning meetings. Escalante told the reporter that the two
plainclothes officers attended a public meeting about a public event with public safety in mind,

Following the public disclosure that plainclothes police officers had attended the Last Night DIY

planning meetings, the Chief of Police called for an internal investigation into this incident. T
was select he Chief of Police to be t nta Cruz Police Departm: ent representative

- respansible onducting the internal 1 i 1 began my investigation into this incident
on Weﬁnn‘.‘sday, January 25, 2006.

On January 25, 2006, I interviewed Lieutenant Escalante and Officer Carter Jones regarding their
involvement in this incident.

o

7o
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Licutenant Escalante said he received an email from me on October 27, 2005 informing him of
the Last Night DIY parade planning meetings. Escalante said he examined the Last Night DIY
website and discovered information on the website that was of concer to him because it would
have a direct impact on public safety downtown on New Years Eve. Specifically, Licutenant
Escalante was concerned about a few pieces of information that were contained on the website.
The Last Night DIY website indicated, “This is not a paid gig, not something organized or well- -
planned. We're not asking for permits or permission. We’re just gonna do it. It’s our city, not ﬁwc\

nine semi-elected folks who meet now and then to tell us what we can and can’t do. I don’t _( &

expect them to approve. But then we're not asking for their approval either. Who's willing to .

take the risk of truly living without limits?" Escalante indicated the event would take place on a

public street, therefore he had public safety concerns about pedestrians and vehicles being in the

roadway at the same time without any provisions being made for street closures or traffic o "ﬂ'r:?]

controls. Escalante reflected on the riot that occurred on New Years Eve in downtown Santa et
Cruz on December 31, 1993, when several police officers from the Santa Cruz Police 4 e v,
Department were injured as a result of an unruly gathering of people downtown. Escalante f'flg'm]"‘é’ '
recalled that someone had thrown a dirt clod at him and struck him in the chest when he was T a3

working as a police officer in downtown Santa Cruz on New Years Eve, 1993, Escalante
recalled champagne bottles being thrown through the air on the same night. Escalante indicated
he was concerned this year because there was no organized event planned for downtown Santa
Cruz throughout the evening as there has been in years past. Escalante pointed out that First
Night Santa Cruz was no longer hosting the First Night ¢ Wnio 3 i

f’ﬂr ﬂll} ]]H.El dﬂﬂdc, ar 8o. ;-_"" L I'. 1 _.::-,._-;:_'- | E Nad o gl il = ] ,.;'-u.:_:l rof the ﬂwr .|E & 7';
‘general publie based upon the information he read on the Last Night DIY website as well as his conef A

personal experiences over the years as a police officer.

Escalante said the information contained on the Last Night DIY website led him to believe the
event organizers had no intention of cooperating with city officials b it clear
that they would not seek permits for their event. For thi Lig | '

| : %} 'ﬁu.ﬁ&.
the Last Night DIY planning meetings that had been advertised on the Last DIy te.|
Escalante mitially considered utilizing a community service officer for this detail as indicated i
his email to me, however at my direction, Escalante decided to utilize plainclothes police officers
instead.

Escalante said that information received by the plainclothes officers at the Last Night DIY

planning meetings resulted in changes to the Police Department’s operational plans for New

Years Eve. Escalante said that twelve uniformed police officers were deployed at 17:00 hours on \ o7
December 31, 2005, in preparation for the Last Night DIY parade, Had there not been a parade, o\® A AW3
these officers would have been scheduled to report for duty later in the evening in anticipation nf] "!'D'tbu
the large numbers of people who traditionally gather downtown closer to the midnight hour. In R costt”
addition to the deployment of twelve police officers for the parade, Lieutenant Escalante made 4 ;fn:\":"rl
arrangements o have a police videographer present at 17:00 hours to videotape the Last Night ~

DIY parade. The videographer for the Last Night DIY parade was a uniformed community

service officer employed by the Santa Cruz Police Department. Escalante said the majority of

Santa Cruz police officers and allied agency personnel reported for duty on New Years Eve at

21:00 hours. Escalante said there were Santa Cruz Police Department downtown unit officers
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deployed throughout the day on Pacific Avenue, however there were not sufficient personnel
resources to address the Last Night DIY parade without deploying additional officers downtown feaXion
farlhe adeﬁcmrdm to Escalz e mfun'nahun mrwdb fﬁerslunes d Hansen by ’u] R,

Ay

il |5 ! LR L Ll L= L '. "-' | prits
Department s uperannna] planning md pnrsnnncl dEpln}Tnmt on Ncw Ycars Evc ehire
Ngo 530
o

Lieutenant Escalante briefed the plainclothes officers prior to the Last Night DIY planning e WP ?
jn-re &

meetings and he gave them direction not to identify themselves as police officers, if asked.
Escalante told Jones and Hansen not to use their real names because someone in attendance at
the meeting may have been arrested in the past by Jones or Hansen and Escalante did not want to
nisk having the officers identified at the meeting in the event that someone recognized their
names. Escalante gave specific direction to Jones and Hansen to gain any and all information
that they could as it related to the Last Night DIY parade. Escalante was interested in knowing
the intent of the parade organizers as well as the number of people who would potentially be
involved in the parade. Escalante told Jones and Hansen to determine the time, location and
identities of those persons within the Last Night DIY organization who appeared to be in charge.
Escalante was interested in knowing whether the group was organized and if they were, to what
extent. Escalante said he told the officers that they could ingest a small amount of alcohol at the
meeting if it was offered. Escalante said he wanted Jones and Hansen to fit in at the meeting and
believed if they were offered alcohol and consumed some, others at the meeting would not
suspect they were police officers.

On January 25, 2006, [ interviewed Officer Carter Jones regarding his involvement in this
incident. Officer Jones provided the following additional information regarding the Last Night
DIY planning meetings that had not been included in his OIC report.

Jones said the facilitator at the g la:mm iNgs was an mdmdual whn is identified as Wm " m%l:-""t
Modes. Jones said that while Mode lings,

lo everyone at the meetings that he was not m-cha.rge Jones said M : ﬁsa solved himselfof all | V'
responsibility by emphasizing the point that this parade was intended to be a community
gathering of people and that no one particular person was in-charge of the cvent. Jones said it
was clear by Modes' remarks that he did not want to take responsibility for this event.

Jones identified three groups in his OIC report that would be participating in the Last Night DIY
parade. In addition to these three groups, Jones mdlcaic::] 1.ha1 Mudes ldmtlﬁed eight to ten other n'rv ™
ups 1h.u. would be pa:hmpatmg in the parade. T ' able to

m. because there would be less police officers o ;
ause he felt it would have less impact on the :-r,“n r

on the street, Jones said he made this suggestion be
Police Department if the parade began in the late afternoon or early evening, as opposed to R
beginning later in the evening. Jones said his suggestion to have the parade earlier was out of

concemns for public safety. Jones said he believed that the Police Department would be better

equipped to respond to the Last Night DIY parade if it occurred either late in the afternoon or

carly in the evening. According to Jones, he believed the parade would have less impact on
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traffic and there would be less people downtown impacted by a late afternoon or early evening
parade. Based upon Jones’ suggestion, the group decided that the parade would begin at 6:00
p.m.

Jones said he and Hansen did not provide their own names or email addresses at the meeting at
the direction of Lieutenant Escalante. Jones said they introduced themselves at the meeting and
they wrote their names and emails address down on a sign-up sheet. Jones said he identified
himself to the group as Wes Freely and he wrote that name down on the sign-up sheet.

Additionally, Jones wrote down the email address of trashmaster] 69@hatmail.com.

,:-_..'\'I.-Ir [
\oeer at |
vatey -
Jones said they were never able to determine the exact number of participants who would show
up for the parade on New Years Eve, Jones said Modes told the group that there would be “cop
tamers” present during the parade. Jones had not heard this term before. Jones said Modes ro referan
described these people whom he referred to as “cop tamers™ as people who would be able to Jo eof
distract the police in the event that the police attempted to intervene in the parade. Jones said liaisen 9
these people were described by Modes as well-spoken, polite individuals who had no criminal Pt Wi
history. Jones said Modes told the group al the meeting that these individuals would be able to °f 1[ .
effectively deal with the Police and create a distraction so the parade could continue up Pacific * ., proac
Avenue,

Jones said they discussed the route of the parade should the group be confronted by the police.
According to Jones, the plan was to have the parade travel north on Pacific Avenue from the area
where the parade was scheduled to begin at the intersection of Pacific Avenue and Laurel Street.
If the police intervened in the parade, the plan was for the parade to travel away from Pacific
Avenue via the closest cross street, travel northbound on either Cedar Street or Front Street to the
next cross street, and then return to Pacific Avenue via the next cross side street. Once back on
Pacific Avenue, the plan was for the p itinu aci £

The entire text of my interview with Officer Jones is contained under Tab #3 of this
investigation. The information from Jones that I included in this summary report is information
that was gained at the planning meetings, however was not included in the OIC reports prepared
by Jones after the first two meetings that he attended.

On January 26, 2006,  interviewed Officer Wesley Hansen in regard to this investigation.
Hansen was not responsible for preparing the OIC reports that were submitted to Licutenant
Escalante, however Hansen provided information in his interview that was not included in the
OIC reports that is pertinent to this investigation.
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Hansen, like Jones, indicated that Wes Modes appeared to be in-charge of the meeting as he was
clearly facilitating the discussion. Hansen said Modes told the £ro ﬂmx no one E].'II}'I.I]d be 3
mdlwduall}'responslhie urmd:hﬂ:gﬂ Accordm 1.0 Hansen, Modes he group e Last .;-sﬂﬂ_'L'L
J con y eve volved everyone Hnnsmsmditwasclmhy =
fodes’ statcments that ying to absolve hunsr:lf uf all resmnsihﬂ:ty for the parade.

Hansen said that when they attended the first meeting, the meeting began on the porch of the
residence at 742 North Branciforte Avenue. After meeting for a short period of time, the entire 3
group was invited inside of the residence by Wes Modes. Hansen said he believed that Modes QW‘E" Bk
resided at the address where the meeting was being held. Hansen said that this was based upon 1

the fact that Modes was facilitating the meeting and he was the one who invited the group inside

of the residence. Hansen later leamed that Modes does not reside at 742 North Branciforte

Avenue,

dadk ‘F‘
=} i [!{*
?:1'1 i""""
(e
1 s 10:00 n. ey vatrve’
nmnr}r motivation for suggesting an earlier start time for the parade was driven by his concem @ TH"[: |
over the public safety impact that a late night parade would have. Hansen said he believed there '; o _"l
would be more people downtown later in the evening, both on foot and in vehicles. A late night’] :«v; 1.L 3
parade would create a traffic impact that would be unsafe for pedestrians participating in the | ! . i:w_.

parade. There would be pedestrians and vehicles in the roadway at the same time creating |
significant risk of injury for the parade participants. Hansen said that a late night parade would | 4/, .. o
tax the police resources that were on-duty later in the evening for the large gathering of people

that typically go downtown on New Years Eve for the midnight celebration. Hansen said that ﬂ’l "
from a public safcty perspective, he believed it was safer for this group to have their parade
carlier in the evening as opposed to later.
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practice with them for the Last Night DIY parade. 6 alse
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Hansen said Modes talked about how the group would interact with the police if they were
confronted during the parade. According to Hansen, Modes told the group that their response to
the police would be dictated by the number of people who were in the Last Night D

parade. Modes told those in attendance at that the ir t
group particips e parade were large enough
According to Hansen, Modes used the example of a group of 1000 participants in the parade

confronting 20 police officers. Modes told the group that there was nothing that 20 police
officers would be able to do to a group of 1000 parade participants. Modes said that if the group
of parade participants was not of adequate size to take over the entire downtown if confronted by
the police, the direction was to simply take over the street. Hansen said it was clear that this
group, being led by Modes, had no intention of complying with the Police Department during the
parade.

The entire text of my interview with Officer Hansen is contained under Tab #4 of this
investigation. The information from Hansen that [ included in this summary report is
information that was gained at the planning meetings, however was not included in the OIC
reports prepared by Officer Jones after the first two meetings.

On February 1, 2006, [ interviewed Wes Modes. I had spoken with Modes on the telephone on
Monday, January 30, 2006. Modes agreed to come to the Police Department on Wednesday,
February 1, 2006, for an interview. During my telephone conversation with Modes, he provided
me the name of another individual whom he identified as Grant Wilson. Modes provided me if
with Wilson’s home telephone number and suggested I contact Wilson beca haye ‘3“ a“’ &
information that would be helpful to the internal investigation. Mot L R ?fi,‘?{” '
telephor . : — T ey e Ll x v "L"'B,L-'-" AL
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I previously sent Hirst a certified letter requesting he contact me. The letter to Hirst and letters e Uictor ] 2e
to Modes and Jennifer Bushard were mailed on Thursday, January 26, 2006, As of Monday, &< fres
January 30, 2006, I had not heard from anyone I had sent certified letters o, 1 contacted Modes  |e4=r & -
via telephone who put me in touch with Wilson and Hirst by giving me their telephone numbers, "+ ~lr7ac
Modes indicated that Jennifer Bushard would not be able to speak with me due to her schedule, ¥ 2°%'Ved
On Monday January 30, 2006, I contacted Wilson and spoke with him briefly on the telephone.

Wilson seemed somewhat reluctant to be interviewed by me and indicated he needed to speak to

Modes before he would submit to an interview. Wilson said he would call me back with his

decision, however he never did contact me,

On Monday January 30, 2006, I left messages on John Hirst’s home telephone answering
machine and cellular telephone voice mail requesting he contact me. [ was not contacted by
Hirst following the telephone messages that I left for him. Ireceived a receipt from the U.S.
Postal Service for the certified letter that was delivered to John Hirst. The receipt indicated the
letter had been received by John Hirst on January 30, 2006. As of February 6, 2006, I have not
received a receipt for either of the letters that I sent to Wes Modes or Jennifer Bushard.
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On the moming of Wednesday, February 1, 2006, Wes Modes came to the Santa Cruz Police
Department for an interview regarding ﬁus mtcmn] mvmhgahnm Modes hmu it Santa Cruz
Metro reporter Sarah Phelan with him. “Fallg helan to sit in - ew
advised Modes that I would be tape recording the eRTew. Modes did not c-jnct and he also
tape recorded the interview. Modes began the interview hy saying that he was not the main
organizer of the event, despite the fact that he had been referred to by others as the main
organizer. Modes described the Last Night parade as a group-organized event and said that no
one particular person was in-charge. Modes said the group considered obtaining permits for the
pa.rade hﬂwever he dmnnhnd ﬂ'.m parade ].'lEI‘Iﬂll process as h:mg very difficult, Modes further
cribe yarrier 1o 86H 1asked Modes if the

afer ..
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pcrm:f. pmcass for | awng a pamdr:were ess enpmw aml more mmllned wﬂuld thc Last
nght I}[Y organization had undurtakenthe pmcm Modes cited the j

permit process If it were less expensive and more streamlined.

1 asked Modes how he would have reacted if the Police Department had reached out to him in
advance of this event and attempted direct communication with their group about the event,
Prior to answering this question, Modes absolved himself of all responsibility regarding this
event by stating that he was not the one who decided to have the event, | explmncd to Modes
that the Police Departmem § concem _;,;._,- ing evolys und the actly
issue of public lodes saic w had received a tele call o  fron %

udes sa:d they wuujd hava hmn happy w !:ll thc pnlmc when thay were
mamng and what they were planning to do. Modes said he has no doubt the Police Department
would have wanted their group to go through the permit process and, “jump through the right
hoops.”

I asked Modes if they would have welcomed the Police Department at their plnnmng meetings if
we had chosen to attend. Mudﬂs smd hat if a uniformed police officer hai
theur mﬂmngs' _:. ey W0 1 T v s _— Thn et - X

ool e,
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elephone and em: _ ion, however he said they would not ...aI.
lhc unlfmmud pulmn afﬁcer at their ma:tm g8 Muc! aﬁlmuwledged that 1h=l i

; might we hnvc bum the pqu:e right, i |.11 terms of putting
on a grasstoots parade.” Modes said that people would have definitely wanted to speak freely,
therefore they would have politely declined to allow a uniformed police officer to attend their
meetings,

g this information for by 1
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Santa Cruz Police Department had not attempted to make contact with the Last Night DIY
planning group prior to the parade planning meetings. Modes said he believed the Police
Department probably thought that no one from their group would talk to the police about this
event prior to the event itself, however Modes indicated, “We probably would have,” Modes
acknowledged that the police are part of the communi e a responsibili -
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The entire text of my interview with Wes Modes is contained under Tab #5 of this investigation.

Conclusions:

The Santa Cruz Police Department's role in the Last Night DIY parade, as with any parade or

community event, was to provide public safety services and create a safe environment for

everyone who participated in or observed the event. The sole purpose of having plainclothes _ affepc!
police officers attend the Last Night DIY parade planning meetings was to gather information rinay ~ ¢
about the cvent so the police department would be able to develop operational plans and allocate an buriae
resources Lo provide a safe environment for the Last Night DIY parade. The reason for having | | 2fe 4
plainclothes police officers attend the planning meetings as opposed to the police department other i
initiating direct communication with the Last Night DIY group revolved around which method

would likely yield the most accurate information about the intentions of the Last Night DIY

group. Had a uniformed police officer attempted to attend the Last Night DIY planning

meetings, Wes Modes said that the group would have politely declined and not allowed them to

attend,
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- According 1o Officer Hansen, there were three people | ’;EZA

present (five including Officers Jones and Hansen) on the front porch of the residence when ey r e
arrived for the first meeting on October 29, 2005, After approximately 20 minutes, the entire

group moved inside of the residence. By the time the group moved into the residence, Hansen

indicated the group had grown to 15-20 people. Hansen said Modes madc a statement to the

group that many of the people present at the meeting had not met each other before and the

possibility existed that there may be a cop present at the meeting. Modes told the group, “That's

. We don"t g to hide.” B 3 public meeting and ope




